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CHAIR JOHNSON: ... (gavel) ... Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of
8,2006
will come to order. We
attendance this afternoon, Mr. Robert Carroll, Michelle Anderson,
Member Mateo, and Vice-Chair Charmaine Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Good afternoon.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Good afternoon, members. And from the staff, we have Ms. Shelly Espeleta and
Ms. Pauline Martins. Corporation Counsel is excused for today because we are just doing a
presentation; and from Administration, we have our Deputy Director of Parks, Mr. John Buck.
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SOUTH MAUl REGION PARKS & OPEN SPACE MASTER PLAN (C.c. No. 06-155)

CHAIR JOHNSON: This afternoon, members, we have--on the agenda--one item, which is Parks and
Economic Development No. 34, which is the South Maui Region Parks & Open Space Master Plan. We
have a presentation planned from Mr. Chris Hart, and we have ... uh ... him available as a resource
individual and also in attendance is Mr. Joe Bertram from Bikeways Maui. So members, we have no
one who has signed up to testify at this point in time, so what I would like to do is briefly recess. I will
keep public testimony open ... uh ... in case anyone wishes to give testimony. Then we will do the
presentation and if Mr. Bertram has any comments or anything following that, we would entertain that.
But I am just gonna call for about a five-minute recess so that we can set up the screen and that we can
prepare for the presentation. So ... uh ... we will reconvene at 1:45. In recess .... (gavel) ...
RECESS:

1:40 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:47 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Economic Development Committee will reconvene. At this time, we will
have the presentation by Mr. Chris Hart and also Mr. Joe Bertram is present.

.. . BEGIN PRESENTATION . ..

MR. HART: All right. Thank you very much, Chairperson Johnson and the Members of the Parks Committee.
I really appreciate the opportunity of being here. My name is Chris Hart, Chris Hart & Partners. We
were actually contracted back in 2002 ... um ... together with our consultant team (Warren Unemori
Engineering, Incorporated; and Joe Bertram from Bikeways Maui; Helen Felsing with, who was
working at that time with the National Park Service). To actually look at South Maui Region and to
develop a Parks & Open Space Master Plan, you may recall a little bit of background. During that
period of time, the Apana Administration was looking at buying a parcel of land ... uh ... actually, it
ended up being 44.8 acres--I'm sorry--from. . .
. .. basically, the developers of Project District V. It
was called the Piilani Project District. As part of that process, it was felt that we should basically do an
analysis of South Maui and one of the important aspects was to actually do an inventory (a park and
open space inventory plan) and that would be all of the parks facilities and basically park lands together
with their facilities that we have in South Maui. Together with a master plan for the proposed Kihei
Community Park, which was again the 44.8 acre parcel that was part of the Piilani Project District, and
then to do a South Maui open space vision and I'm just gonna say a little bit about it. The ... uh ... the
master plan is something that's still in construction. The document phase of it is still ongoing. The
current administration has actually added a gymnasium to the parks facilities. So that is not gonna
actually be reflected in this presentation that we're making today. Also the South Maui open space
vision. It really was an intention to try to work together with individuals like Joe Bertram and Helen
Felsing and the Kihei Community Association, to really look at Kihei ... um ... which is basically a
desert area. It's essentially ... uh ... very little rainfall and you don't have the same kind of vegetation
that you would have in other areas of Maui County. Even Lahaina because there's so much
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groundwater, if you look at Lahaina, there's a lot more tree cover and a lot more vegetation. It's a lot
greener but this is actually an arid region. So the intention was to really look at opportunities to create
... uh ... basically pedestrian corridors to enhance the open spaces that exist; and primarily to look at
the possibilities of providing street tree planting, a sense of identity to the community ... urn ... and
these are all improvements that would soften the environment and make Kihei a much more desirable
place to live.
MR. BERTRAM: Yes. Basically, what we're looking at ... urn ... and we'll probably go through the actually,
the park concept plan pretty quick but it was the whole idea. What KCA has been talking about is a ...
is a town within a park, and so we looked at the open space. In the previous community plan, the one
big designated open space was Piilani Highway. So what you can see is what we looked at, is all the
open space altogether as one seamless system. So it's not just the greenways, not just the bike paths, but
also the streetscapes, and how that can all tie together to create a park-like setting throughout the
community in every public space that we have.
MR. HART: So the first part of it was the park and open space ... uh ... was the parks inventory and it
includes parks, open space areas, and related facilities, including Police and Fire. What we did was
work together with Warren Unemori's office and we essentially mapped (NOTE: He's whispering to
Mr. Bertram) ... uh ... mapped all of our existing facilities throughout the region and we listed them.
We identified in a matrix, all the recreational and park facilities that were in existence together with the
area, and we actually prepared a sheet for each one of the park areas. So we have an aerial that
identifies the location, some photographs of the actual facility itself, and then a description of the
facilities that exist within the park. This is ... uh ... again looking at the aerial photos and, and
essentially, the conditions, and then they were all mapped. There's an inventory map. This, by the way,
I'd point out is the ... uh ... ISO-acre site that was, in a prior Administration, purchased by the County
with the intention of doing a regional park; and that's ... because of the difficulty of developing that
site, it was felt that this site at the 44.8-acre site in as part of the Piilani Project District would be a
preferred site for development of active recreation facilities. We ... I could go through all of this. I'm
not sure in terms of the length of the project, the length of ... uh ... this presentation. That that's not,
that's really what we should be doing, but we applied national standards (national bureau of alter
recreation standards) to our community in the context of recommended numbers of district parks,
neighborhood parks, and mini parks. One of the things that you're gonna find is that Maui has very few
mini parks, few neighborhood parks, and our emphasis has been more on the district parks. Essentially,
these figures are basically 2002-2003 figures but there are projections of what should be available our
community through 2020. It's important also to realize that we do have quite a bit of park land in Kihei
and it would be possible to add facilities. In other words, go in and on a systematic basis, do a
redevelopment or a master plan for each individual park and actually add facilities to those parks so we
could gain tennis courts and so on.
Now, this is the Kihei Community Park Concept Plan. This is our site. Again, this is Piilani Highway.
Yeah, over here. This is Piilani Highway and ... uh ... this is ... uh ...
MR. BERTRAM: North-South.
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MR. HART: North-South Collector Road?
MR. BERTRAM: Liloa.
MR. HART: Liloa Street, right. I'm sorry. And this would be Lipoa, right?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BERTRAM: Piikea.
MR. BUCK: No, that's Lipoa.
MR. HART: Lipoa, there. Yeah, yeah, right. Anyway, that's a 44.S-acre site. And again, the topography really
lended itself to a facility that would provide opportunities for active recreation, and it's ... urn ... more
of a park like the park that you would see on the mauka side of Honoapiilani Highway as you're driving
into Lahaina. This is the North-South Collector Road, looking south. We did a ... urn ... a site
analysis to basically understand the topography and understand the opportunities available for views.
What areas would be available as far as development of the site? So this would be at the lower
... uh ... left-hand side was the beginning process of the site analysis. Then we essentially began to
apply the program, you know, for the development of the park; articulate it a little bit more; and then we
basically came up with the concept plan, which again, is a more active recreation facility. So it would be
the park pavilion. There's gonna be a ... urn ... an amphitheatre. Currently, this is the Lokelani
Intermediate School location. Apparently, in this location, is actually where the gymnasium is going to
be. While there's been some change to the park (with the addition ofthe gymnasium) but it's still, it will
be a, it will be a great facility. The intention was to provide three baseball fields--one was lighted; three
soccer fields; six tennis courts; and three comfort stations. There was gonna be a bike/walking trail and
parking for 320 vehicles. There was gonna be a youth center, a pavilion building, and an outdoor
amphitheatre. Gives you a sense of how it was laid out.
MR. BERTRAM: I might add just ... uh ... besides the gym being added in next to the school, the tennis
courts are now designated more for a recycling center.
MR. HART: Right. That was ... uh ... there was a possibility that that would become a tennis center but now
that's been essentially being used as the recycling center. '" (pause) ... It was actually going to be a
tennis center with a parking lot, a comfort station, and essentially six tennis courts.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Chris, could I ask? Is ... where is this is relation to the Hale Mahaolu site?
MR. HART: Okay. It's ... urn ... actually, it's ... it's south of ... uh ... I'm sorry--north of the Hale
Mahaolu site. It's ... uh ... Hale Mahaolu site is ... uh ...
MR. BERTRAM: Yeah, it's just one--
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MR. HART: You know, let me see in ...
MR. BERTRAM: --lot away. There's the Hope Chapel is directly south and then ... then the Hale Mahaolu
site is directly south of that.
MR. HART: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. But Hale Mahaolu is not ... it's not ... urn ... in a portion of this that was
originally planned. Is that correct?
MR. HART: Right.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Or is it?
MR. HART: That's correct.
MR. BERTRAM: That's correct.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. HART: It was a separate parcel ... urn ... Jo Anne, yeah, that was purchased-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. But it is adjacent or near, nearby?
MR. HART: Nearby, yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. That's ... Ijust wanted to make sure.
MR.

Sure.
JOHNSON: Thank you.

MR. HART: And as part of the improvement, you know, there was basically discussion about the improvement
to the North-South Collector and this was essentially at that time, the cross-section of the North-South
Collector. The park being on the left and basically makai would be on the right. Do you want to say
something about that?
MR. BERTRAM: All right. So yeah, we had originally planned was that the ... urn ... the North-South
Collector would have the greenway on the makai edge as it is right now, along Safeway; but right now,
with Public Works there, deciding that they'd like to put it on the other edge (mauka instead) so we're
... we're still kinda pushing for maybe both. We could put some into the park and some along the
makai edge so that we actually do make the pedestrian orientation that we're looking for.
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MR. HART: And I might add, you know, what Public Works was proposing, you know, has a lot to ... you
know, in this particular area, it makes some sense because the park is first on the mauka side and the two
school sites are on the mauka side as well. So ... but, you know, Joe is right, you know.
· .. (chuckled) ...
MR. BERTRAM: Let's get it all. ... (chuckled) ...
MR. HART: Okay. I'm sorry. Vision. Okay. This looks at, you know, Kihei and, you know, you can get a
sense, this is from the 1940s. You can see what I was talking about, you know, as being quite an arid
region. Those ... a lot of those trees are kiawe trees. A lot of Kihei was pretty much undeveloped
· .. urn ... and essentially what we were looking to do was to basically create, you know, basically a
continuation of an ongoing process that would incorporate ideas from many sources in the community.
And Joe, you probably should discuss that.
MR. BERTRAM: Yes. Just to follow up on what he was saying about Kihei being an arid region and what
happened with all of these is that ... urn ... Kihei, as arid as it was, there's also quite a few wetlands all
the way through it. It was known in the old days that they would call it the shimmering necklace
because you'd look down from Kula and you'd just see these wetlands and ponds and lowlands that
would shimmer because there was water just about everywhere along the coast. So in all these
subsequent things that we went through since Kihei 2000, which is the middle one there, basically, has
been trying to look at "how do we incorporate all this wonderful open space, these beautiful wetlands,
and the resources that we have, especially the lands that are along the coast that are all government and
publicly owned lands into something that does create this whole idea of a town within the park?" So we
had the Makena (Kihei-Makena Community Plan). Malama Group was the ones that developed the
· .. urn ... Piilani Villages. We had a greenway workshop back in '95. The South Maui Heritage
Corridor came back, came around in '96. All of these were to implement the community plan that
started with number one and each one of these workshops, all of them talked about ... uh ... each one
of 'em involved anywhere from 50-100 folks. And all of them always came up with the same things.
People wanted walkways; they wanted bikeways; and they wanted it all interconnected as a complete
system. So whether it was
your DowntownlKihei workshop or as we did our image surveys
· .. urn ... and even with Na Ala Hele and our ... urn ... as we've been starting to design, create these
design guidelines, it all related back to that. And so we're ... we're looking to is even creating our
urban design guidelines to be based around this walking and biking system of trails in open space.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Joe, is that also--because if I recall correctly, the Focus Maui Nui process also came up
with similar recommendations. Is that correct?
MR. BERTRAM: Well that not, it was more Decisions Maui. Focus Maui Nui came in after most of this.
Focus Maui Nui came in about 2003. But basically, those visions about environment and preserving that
and taking care, and creating the neighborhoods that that are of the old type of neighborhoods, that
exactly does go in with the Focus Maui Nui core values as well.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: And I really appreciate that because I think that at least we're still on point.
MR. BERTRAM: Definitely, yeah. . .. (chuckled) ...
MR. HART: You should read that, though.
MR. BERTRAM: Oh, okay.
MR. HART: This is the vision.
MR. BERTRAM: Right. This says "it establishes this new parks, utility easements, shoreline areas,
drainageways, and wetlands as an open space framework for the urban areas of the region where
structures exist or plan to exist and provide an integrated system of pedestrian and bicycle paths". And I
might add that this is something that we would also find in our current general plan as well as what
you'll find in just about every other community plan in one form or another. So what we're seeing here
and what we're looking for today is really to start to implement these plans and specifically, that type of
a system. So as you can see, this is our collected vision. All these things as you ... uh ... it's just been
reiterated and reiterated and reiterated. We spent 15 years of planning and ... uh ... and now it's time
to do something about it.
MR. HART: Right. As part of the research, we wanted to go back and basically look at all of these little
planning initiatives from a community and really try to understand, you know, really what they were
looking at in terms of a vision or a list of desires for development (open space development) in the
community, and that matrix pretty much identifies that there was a tremendous degree of consistency.
MR. BERTRAM: Yeah. The one thing that I always get is "when?"
MR. HART: Yeah.
MR. BERTRAM: When? ... (chuckled) ...
MR.

Vision. Public Participation.

MR. BERTRAM: Again, this comes back to, this is not just the community's vision. This is something that is
nationwide and it's beyond even this thing from 1987, is that ... um ... now, even almost, every smart
growth initiative talks about walking and biking as being fundamental to both transportation and
recreation. And the greenways, and the interconnected pathways, and open space, and sidewalks are
what create that type of fundamental usage for walking and biking. And again, it gets back to, when
you're talking about parkways, you know, district parks, this is something that is big. It's massive and
you have to drive to, to get to it and it only affects the people that might live around it. Linear parks
affect a lot more people--the edge affect. Basically, they're putting parks all the way through your
community. You're basically giving all the people that live along that edge, the experience ofliving next
to a park. So as you can see, it can be winding through any neighborhood. If it's planned right, it
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creates--within five minutes of anyone of these homes or buildings--easy access to a natural experience
as well as a pleasant place to walk and bike. And even in the most dense neighborhoods, these can
provide open space relief and is very effective at creating the type of livable communities that are active
living, that actually get people out of their homes and walking and biking; and this is something that
they're saying "walking is basically the easiest and most fundamental way that people can get their
thirty minutes of exercise they need each day just to stay healthy". So as you can see, it can be many
different places. We have gulches that run through Kihei, where we can have these natural areas with
... with pathways next to them. And as well as in park areas, you know, knowing that we can still
establish these pathways through all of them, you know, it actually adds to the park a lot, a lot more than
just leaving it open.
MR. HART: One of the really important, I think, initiatives is the ... urn ... the South Maui Heritage Corridor,
which you know, this would be kind of an example on how I might tie it together through the beach park
system that we have in South Maui.
MR. BERTRAM: Yeah. The South Maui Heritage Corridor, as you can see, there it is--the red line that
basically runs right along here--and we just dedicated one part of it that we finally got built, that first
part of the trail. I think a couple of folks here were there. And ... urn ... and it's a vision that actually
ties together all this open space along the coast as a beginning. Once you tie it together, you create
something that's ... uh ... it's bigger, bigger than all the various little sums of its parts because now all
of a sudden, it's all connected and is all ... urn ... accessible by people walking and biking.
MR. HART: This is something Joe is working on right now down here in Maalaea.
MR. BERTRAM: Yes, exactly.... (chuckled) . ..
MR. HART: Haole Street.
MR. BERTRAM: Haole Street. I invite everyone to come ... uh ... tomorrow, I mean on Saturday, from 9 to
11 and we're gonna be looking at trying to create a walking path with and it includes trees as well as a
sidewalk. So you can see all the red lines are where we're ... we have an opportunity to put
north end of Piilani Highway, we're already
discussions with Charlie Jencks
pathways. Up on
. .. the light industrial area that's right next to all the housing there right now
because he owns the. . .
as well as Wailea 670 so to talk to him about creating that pathway
the Piilani right-of-way. That
would tie in with the pathway that's coming in right now on Mokulele's ... uh ... with Mokulele's
expansion. Of course, this is the North-South Collector and this is something that we're looking at as
creating a different idea of ... besides even the two-lane road with a separate but adjacent greenway.
Now that there's no funds for a road, we're looking to rethink this whole corridor because many
communities across the nation are actually going to car-free zones and just having walking and biking
and transit. And then we have, of course, our South Maui Heritage Corridor run along the coast and then
it's all connected by the streambeds and wetlands that run throughout our community.
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MR. HART: Kihei is really a great community. 1 think of it as a California coastal town and obviously, there's
a lot of people that really love the environment of Kihei and ... uh ... you know, it has developed
organically. In other words, based on private land ownership in essentially one kind of infill
development after another; but gradually, 1 think over time, you know, with this kind of thought process,
it's gonna have an overall comprehensiveness and a sense of identity as a place. 1 think that is what Joe
is trying to achieve here.
MR. BERTRAM: And as you can see, it does extend all the way down, although the last part over here, we lost
already from Punana Street over. That was lost as a result of--I won't go into it. '" (chuckled) ...
Better left unsaid, right now. But the Administration right now is in the process of trying to acquire the
property that was part of the North-South Collector at that time so that we can still get through at Punana
Street, which is that one subdivision that is there right now ... urn ... and so that we'll still be able to
link up to those other parks mauka as well as down to the ocean. But the other thing that 1 wanted to
point out is this connection over here ... urn ... off of Welakahao Street, which ... uh ... this is over
here.
MR. HART: Welakahao?
MR. BERTRAM: Welakahao over here. All the way over. Down, down, down, all the way to the left.
MR. HART: Down?
MR. BERTRAM: All the way to the left. Yeah. Yeah, there you go. See that, that green.
MR. HART: Oh, this one here. Right.
MR. BERTRAM: Yeah, that connection there. That's the connection that is in danger that we're, we might be
losing as well because it was proposed with a subdivision being put in there by Ron Sturtz. They
actually showed the greenway going right through the middle of their subdivision. They were going to
have it wide. They were going to have a beautiful walk and biking paths through there, but it wasn't ...
it's not being accepted by Parks. So right now, they can't afford to put in that much green space without
it being accepted as parks. Parks only wants the money. So it would, 1 did testify to that effect that we
can't just say no to the land when it's a connecting part of our open space system.
we take out those
connecting joints, then we don't have a system anymore. We'll just have disjointed bits and pieces. So 1
think this is something else that the committee will want to have to, really take a hard look at is "how do
we make sure that a system is actually created?" And then 1 think that's part of the reason why we want
to put this on the community plan map.
MR. HART: 1 would just like to point out that this is the 44.S-acre site by the community park and ... uh ...
this is the area where the recycling center is. Then this parcel was the parcel for Hope Chapel.
MR. BERTRAM: Db-huh. Then the next one is the ...
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MR. HART: Next one is the Hale Mahaolu site.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could I ask Joe?
MR. BERTRAM: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The project that Ron Sturtz is doing, does that come before the Council?
Or does it just go before the Planning Commission?
MR. BERTRAM: As far as I know, it does just go before Planning because there's no change in zoning.
Basically, it's just the SMA permit. And so they were taking it to contested case because they wanted to
challenge their determination of not accepting the park land as part of their application.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
MR. HART: Something I'd like to point out is ... like this is Keonekai Road.
MR. BERTRAM: Uh-huh.
MR. HART: There was an effort made to continue the North-South Collector as across Keonekai Road. There
was a remnant piece left. I think this is called Keonekai Villages.
MR. BERTRAM: Uh-huh, right.
MR. HART: And ... uh ... you know, for instance, we were talking about park lands. There are quite a few
park, quite a bit of park land in South Maui, and limited facilities. For instance, numbers of tennis
courts and so on. If you look at this triangular piece, which is a really nice open space, but it has very
little, very few facilities. So it would be a matter of going in and master planning this and, you know,
basically, trying to understand what, what kinds of facilities are desired within the neighborhood. But,
you know, you could actually, the Council could pretty easily ... and the Administration, through a little
bit of effort, begin to add to the facilities in South Maui without having to go through a process of
buying a lot of land.
MR. BERTRAM: And the other part and in this particular section, this North-South Collector, on this end of it,
basically, we're in ... uh ... we are in danger of losing the thruness [sic} of it. They, as I said, the
Administration is buying this Punana Street or is in effort to buy it. But in the core, in the space between
Kealii Alanui and Keonekai, Public Works had them put in a greenway half the way through, where it
does say corridor. The other half though is only a two-lane road with no path, no sidewalk, or anything
else. So that's gonna be a dangerous addition rather than an addition to our parkway system and then
when you go to the left of it or you go ... urn ... north, basically, we still have to make sure that we can
get through to the top of Walaka Street and ... urn ... from Walaka Street over to Kanani Road, if you
could point that out real quick.
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MR. HART: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. BERTRAM: These two areas here is where we're going to ... if we get this put on the map, we'll be able
to approach these landowners to make sure that we can get this corridor all the way through ... urn ...
through these streets so that it does, we still keep this open as a corridor for walking and biking all the
way through. And as you know, Councilmember Anderson and Councilmember Tavares was at our
dedication of the first part of our trail that we actually built, which is down here by the boat ramp. And
that was our first effort and is the effort that we hope to continue straight on up the coastline. And as
you can see, this continues down. We still need to work with Makena and the Makena development as
well as Wailea to create these connections. They have this beautiful coast walk in front of the hotels. It
needs to connect. One of the promises made, when they closed Kihei Road from Wailea down, was that
there would be a continuous walking path all the way through and that promise is yet to be kept. We
need to make that connection to make sure that that does connect and we do connect it all the way
... urn ... as it heads into Makena and that these are set aside ... (end of tape, start 1B @ 2: 17 p.rn.) . ..
as we continue down. And as you can see, it does run right into Makena area as well as along the coast.
And we gotta make sure that these developments do include it. There is laws on the State. I think
Councilmember Anderson brought up the fact of the mauka-makai accesses that the State law requires.
And in speaking with Daniel Ornellas, who's the State Lands Manager right now on Maui, he says
there's also laws that require and allow for lateral access as well to connect public lands, and that does
then take us all the way to Opili Trail. And here's that one that we was talking about (Mr. Sturtz's
connection) which would allow also the school kids and people from that park site to access down to our
coastal trail as well, along through all these natural areas. Oh, Okay. So yeah, so this is what we're
talking about. All of this creates then public space that people can connect to. So what we're looking at
also then is in these corridors and along these streets that we start looking at streetscapes that tie into this
whole open space system as well. So that there's always the ... whether it's on the North-South
Collector or any of the other streets that we have within these areas, a complete system. We're looking
at and then establishing neighborhoods, so that when you do walk these areas, whether it's North-South
Collector or you're walking along the street, you walk to someplace. It's not just getting to another
parking lot or, you know, like we have right now; but we need, this needs to tie in and we want it to tie
with our urban design guidelines. So we start creating places where people can be, where are actually
plazas. That's something we did right over here along South Kihei Road, where we worked with the
... urn ... the streetscapes. They had, it's gonna have a 20-foot wide
developer to actually put
sidewalk in front of these. They're gonna be
, so it's gonna be two-story with people living
above it as well. It's gonna be up on the street, not gonna be behind a parking lot. So we're starting to
look at how we're going, how we can create these but it needs to be done on a more comprehensive
basis. As you can see also we've talked about the whole area in front of Azeka. This was a plan
developed by MW Group, which is the ones that own Azeka. Right now, of putting roundabouts at
every intersection from, from Lipoa and ... urn ... and South Kihei Road, all the way to the ones over
here that would take you up Piikea. Roundabouts are also an integral part of our whole idea of creating
these streetscapes that are beautiful. It's also the best way of relieving traffic congestion. We would
solve our traffic congestion. We had an independent consultant come and say, if we just put roundabouts
at every intersection along South Kihei Road instead of lights. And so this is the type of streetscapes
that we're hoping for. This is in Palm Springs. We're just looking at little, you know, strips of green
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that were ... that we get in some portions of our ... our; but we're looking at more, something that's
special and reflects the character of our community. As you can see in Palm Springs, they've done that
very well. And all our streambeds need to be done, not as concrete channels, which they were proposing
for this outside of Colorado, but actually as ... urn ... parks, which is what they became, 20 acres of
park that connected actually a park and a school with a pathway through these, through the
drainageways, which was actually streambed.
MR. HART: Can I just say that, you know, in terms of Kihei being an arid region again ... urn ... as time goes
by, there's more opportunity to use the Rl reclaimed water from the Wastewater Treatment Plant and
that really is the source of irrigation and obviously the opportunity to green up Kihei and to provide, you
know, this kind of character. Palm Springs is also an arid region and a lot of people that come from
Maui are from that area of southern California.
MR. BERTRAM: And then it's ... uh ... our entrance shows again, we have looking at streetscapes. This is
what we have, which is ... (chuckled) ...
MR. HART: What we're trying to do here is to, you know, create a sense of identity that actually you've
arrived someplace. You know, when you look at something like that, you really can't really say that
... uh ... you know, it isn't that inviting.
MR. BERTRAM: You just want to go through it fast! And this is what we could have.
MR. HART: Yeah.
MR. BERTRAM: As you can see with the trees ... urn ... if you look at the, at one of the main entrances into
Kehalani, you know, they've done that, you know. They've created a beautiful entrance into their
subdivision and I don't understand why we're not doing it here, and I think it really comes back to you
folks in setting the policy and determining that this is something that's going to be done.
MR. HART: I think if you drive along Kaahumanu Avenue and you look at the entrance to Maui Lani Parkway,
across from Baldwin High School, I think you kinda get a sense that, you know, of the kind of quality or
character that could be ... uh ... you know, basically developed, and it really does look inviting.
MR. BERTRAM: And the other allegory is not only does it, is it beautiful and it improves the way people feel
about their own community but this is traffic calming.
MR. HART: Yeah.
MR. BERTRAM: You know, right now, people speed through that. This would slow them down.
MR. HART: Right. Essentially, that's it.

- 12-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

June 8, 2006

MR. BERTRAM: Yes, that's it. So ...
. . . END OF PRESENTATION . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Members, we'll take a brief recess to pull up the screen and then we can ask
questions. Brief recess. . .. (gavel) ...

RECESS:

2:23 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:28 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: .. , (gavel) ... Parks and Economic Development Committee will reconvene. Prior to
continuing with questioning, we have no testifiers who have signed up. Is that correct, Pauline?
MS. MARTINS: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So without objection, I will close public testimony at this time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you, members. Members, I will offer first an opportunity if Mr. Buck
wishes to comment. Do you have any comments at this time, Mr. Buck?
MR. BUCK: I really don't have too many ... uh ... too much as far as comments. I've seen this ... uh ... the
initial study that was done a few years ago. I think it's a great plan. I think that the philosophy behind it
is a great idea and I support it. But in reality, when we start talking about greenways and bikeways, the
one issue--and that's seen with any other projects that we sometimes have, is we don't ask the backend
question and that is "how is it gonna be maintained?" You know, we're going ahead and building
bikeways and, you know, if you look on the budget, it says "no operating impact on a bikeway". Well,
there is. Nobody has addressed who's gonna be ... if somebody, you know, puts a lot of gravel or a lot
of glass on that bikeway, who's gonna sweep it. So that's one of the questions that's from a Department
level. I personally support the concept of greenways and, you know, mini parks; but the question has to
be, is ... it's always and this is where we always get in trouble, "what are we gonna do on the backend
as the maintenance; and keeping it safe, and keeping it nice?" That could be done by maybe some
partnerships ... uh . " like Piikea (up on top) that first part ofPiikea. There's a partnership right now
... urn ... agreement with Piilani Village Shopping Center, who maintains that medial strip. So if we
could come up with some more of those concepts that would be a good idea. But as ... uh ... from a
department, that would be our biggest question is ... uh ... adressing the backend issues that always
keep popping up, you know, two or three or four years down the road.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Buck. Questions, members, of any of the, whether it's
Mr. Bertram, Mr. Hart, or Mr. Buck? Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Buck brings up a good point. And I think what we need to do is
... um . . . ask the Department to give us some kind of estimate of what it would take to provide
maintenance. You know, that's part of the plan really and the fact that we need to maintain these newly
developed open space areas, or bikeways, or whatever they might be, there's no reason not to do it. So
we just plan for what it costs to do that, and put it in our budget, and recognize that as we, you know,
expand and develop public facilities, we need to expand the services that maintain them. It's as simple
as that and ... um ... so, I'll just leave it at that for now. What I wanted to focus on, Madam Chair,
before asking detailed questions and ... and really I wanna focus on the reason I brought this forward.
It's because we need to finalize this; and we need to adopt it; and we need to make it part of our
community plan; so that the Departments, individually, are not making up decisions that don't comply
with this plan. What should have been tennis courts is now a recycling center. What should have been a
connecting open space greenway has been turned down by the Parks Department and, you know, I know
that they're ... they're trying to save up park assessment funds to build out the regional park, which is
great. But we should not let the rest of Kihei's park and open space areas suffer in order to build this
regional park, which may be how many years down the road. We have had funding in the past
dedicated, appropriated for the South Maui regional park, and it hasn't been spent. So ... um ... I think
it's critical that we get this plan finished and that we get it adopted, so that there's no question on the
direction of South Maui's development of its future parks and open space. And for the record, and also I
wanted to ask this of Mr. Hart because he said that originally, when he opened this discussion up, or
rather the presentation, is that this was an outgrowth of the Piilani Project District, and ... um ... which
is okay but what it really is, is addressing a requirement in our community plan. And we did put another
$15,000 in the Budget this year to expand on this plan, to finalize it through the KCA (NOTE: She
cleared her throat.) excuse me, so that we can get something in a final format that this Council can adopt
and get it incorporated into our community plan so that this Administration and all Administrations
down the road know that this is the direction that we want to go for Kihei, and not just the
Administration and their departments but developers too. We need everyone to buy in on this and ...
and in our community plan, it says that ... um ... I'm just gonna read parts of it, Madam Chair, because
I don't want to bore you all with all of this; but ... (chuckled) ...
MR. BERTRAM:

exciting. . .. (chuckled) ...

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
right,
read
whole thing. '" (chuckled) ... Prepare an
open space master plan for the region to provide a unified system of non-motorized access to community
resources and to provide a planned program of resource stewardship. That's where you come in,
Mr. Buck. Establish standards for the use of drainageways, gulches, wetlands, and easements for public
access. The open space master plan shall be prepared by partnership between governmental and
non-governmental organizations. The plan preparation shall include, but not be limited to, public input
in informational workshops, inventory and mapping of cultural, natural, and open space resources, and
review of legal options and constraints. Professional design of the open space master plan should be
funded and upon its adoption, the open space master plan should be incorporated into the Kihei
Community Plan. So some of the things I see missing here, is we need to map our cultural resources and
get them included in this plan; and there is already an overlay map in the Planning Department. It's
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rather broad and general but it lays out the areas that need to be considered for cultural mapping. And
then I also think that ... urn ... I don't know how much of this was taken out to the public. I know you
worked in concert with KCA but ...
MR. BERTRAM: Right. As you saw on one of the slides, this particular plan was taken out to over almost
300 people through a series of meetings. I think we had five different meetings ... urn ... fifty, thirty,
seventy, and a couple fifties. So this particular plan was taken to the public in the sense of getting their
participation but I think you'll also see that matrix, basically, we've had many other community
meetings previous to this plan, which basically reiterated the same thing. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That was folded into this.
MR. BERTRAM: Right. Right. So it basically, this ... you are well supported as far as what the public is
expecting and what they would really like to see. There's no doubt. And I could say this with complete
confidence, that everything you see on these maps are what people would like to see in their community.
MR. HART: Could I just point out, too, that ... you know, you were reading from the community plan and
... uh ... that was language that Tom Morrow at the time was the Planning Committee Chair ... uh .. .
and he allowed us. I was a member of the KCA Board at that time. I was living in Kihei and ... uh .. .
to actually put together language that would basically allow for or ... let's say ... urn ... anticipate
that, as part of the implementation of the plan, there should be this open space plan, so we did that. And
that was actually incorporated during the time that the Council was considering the Kihei Community
Plan prior to its adoption in March 1998. And ... urn ... you know, subsequent to that, and of course,
when the discussion was going on about doing a regional park, there was discussion about reestablishing
a regional park in the 150 acres; but there were a lot of reasons why that didn't happen and Piilani
Project District, at that time, they were basically spinning off the land, the parcels and the
Administration was given the option of buying some of that Piilani Project District; and as part of the
justification for that, they wanted us to do this ... uh ... basic inventory of facilities that exist in Kihei
together with the recommendations, tying it to the bureau of outdoor recreation standards in terms of
how our population grows and how many facilities that we need and then also to look at the master plan
for the ... urn ... regional park, which is the 44.8 acres, and then again addressing how we might (in a
conceptual sense) address a comprehensive open space plan for Kihei. So that's ... that study was kind
of complex and Joe understands that there were a lot of moving parts to it but. . .
. .. this is it and it's
a great study, and I think it's something that should be done in other community planning districts,
especially like in West Maui, I can think that it would be important.
MR. BERTRAM: And just to add to what you were talking about (the cultural aspects) of course we do have,
we've mainly identified the cultural sights that are in the South Maui Coastal Heritage Corridor. So in
that corridor, yeah, most of 'em have been identified. In fact, we worked with Lucienne somewhat at
that point, and she's gonna be doing a walk coming up on Monday. We have people who are interested
in the cultural sites that are along here; but you're right, that it would be good to incorporate as much
else as we can because everyone does want to see these sites mapped and hopefully accessible, you
know, as much as they can be because when they are part of your normal everyday living, then they are
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... should become something that's important and part of your life. The last part is just that this is
really, really moving us into the direction of what we want it to be, which is at the top of our community
plan, which is a pedestrian-oriented community. And without this type of a system, we're still going to
be car-oriented. We're built right now as a car-oriented community. With this, this basically gets us
moving in that direction and then it starts informing our neighborhoods in how we can redevelop these,
these commercial nodes from collections of shopping centers and strip malls into actual neighborhoods,
neighborhood shopping areas that are actually plazas and places where people can corne and gather. So
if we get this adopted, if we can get this on a map, it gives us that extra carrot then in approaching the
business owners in each of our four neighborhood areas to say this is what we need to do now so that
people have someplace to walk to, besides a beautiful place to walk in.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. You know, I don't know how specific we can be about this, and
maybe Mr. Hart can address this as a planner. You know, these ... the plan is a beautiful plan and the
concept in here is--I don't think anyone's gonna disagree with the concept. My concern is ... urn ...
how detailed do we have to be in the plan as far as being able to identify, you know, I can look at this
and I can say, well between, I mean some of these side streets aren't even named; but between this place
and this place, we're supposed to have this, but there's like no TMKs.
MR. HART: Yeah, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No names of property, anything, you know, specifically identifiable so
that-MR. HART: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --when the Council adopts this, and as we adopt it, it becomes County
policies, you know, and that forces all departrnents-MR. HART: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
attention--

Planning Commissioners, and everybody, to give

you

MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --and consideration, and hopefully, support, if at any way possible. So I
would hope that as you further define this and work on it, that we could be more specific in that regard
because that makes it much more useful-MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: --in using it as County policy.
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MR. HART: One thing I'd just like to say is that the detail part of the plan, you know, the inventory. In other
words, there was never a comprehensive inventory of land that is park that belongs to the County of
Maui and the State of Hawaii and as to the location, the character. In other words, as ... in the form of
reference book and an understanding of what facilities are there. There was never ... that was never
done, and it's ... it's a great, you know, thing to have to begin with as far as planning a strategy to add
to the existing facilities and to basically maybe develop a program for upgrading the facilities. The
... uh ... the other part of the plan that was specific was to do a master plan (a conceptual master plan)
for the development of the regional park (the 44.8 acres); and the third part was to really do a conceptual
plan of how we might approach a comprehensive open space plan that would actually link all of the park
facilities and essentially create a sense of place in terms of landscape planting and all the different
greenways and bikeways that could be ... all the connectivity that could be incorporated. You know,
that is just in a conceptual form but it is comprehensive. It is for the whole region and there needs to be
work done that basically give detail to it so that you could be specific that this project between Keonekai
Road and Kealii Alanui is going to, you know, be such and such, and it's gonna cost this much, you
know, in terms of the estimated costs and so on.
MR. BERTRAM: Oh.
MR. HART: That hasn't been done, though.
MR. BERTRAM: Plus I do have a list of the TMKs for the areas along the North-South Collector that are in
danger. So I'll submit that today with this. But I think the important thing that we're looking at is if
we're going to make sure that these go through, that even conceptually, if we can adopt just the roots
that are on this particular map, even just to begin with, I think ... uh ... what you'd mentioned before
was ... uh ... adopt and amend. It is so crucial right now. We are in a very, very ... uh ... tight time
in the sense of we may lose some of these connections, especially along this North-South Collector.
And if we don't move very quickly in getting this adopted, we won't have the authority to approach
these landowners and say "we need to have a walking path through here". So I think it's just what Chris
was saying is that ... urn ... you know, we do have this $15,000. So this is a great way that we can
continue to bring the concept down to more specifics because it is great to be as specific as possible, so
there is no wiggle room as far as what we really like to see. But the soonest, and the quickest, and the
fastest way that we can get this onto a map, the sooner we'll be able to start making sure that these
connections are preserved ... urn ... even as we're starting to actually design them.
MR. HART: Can I ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. HART: Can I say one other thing? You know, you brought up a point about the issue of maintenance that
John brought up, and I totally agree. I mean it is a, you know, it is a matter of priority but, you know,
Joe is aware and many of you are aware of other communities that establish their priorities, you know,
are with ... uh ... you know, bikeways, greenways, parks. And you know, other communities (other
jurisdictions) are proud of their facilities. I mean they are. They look at them and they're first class and
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they are willing to spend the money to basically keep them that way and ... uh ... you know, I realize
we share our parks, you know, with visitors but, you know, I personally am proud to have visitors come
here and ... uh ... I'm proud to have them be able to say that I was at Kamaole III and I think it's a
great park; but it's disappointing if they have to go to the restroom and they say that it's not very well
kept up. Do you know those kinds of things. And I ... I don't, I really believe that there's an
adjustment of thinking that has to happen in terms of our priorities.
MR. BERTRAM: And would, and just to add to that. It's wonderful. We've already started, KCA has been
working with the Parks Department ... urn ... even in the last half a year or so to really create that type
of a partnership where we can actually help each other to create the better parks, the better maintenance,
and looking at the types of partnerships that can then be created not only for these existing parks but for
the other ones. So I think the groundwork has been laid as far as being able to do this as more of a
communitywide effort. So I don't think that, I think it's a challenge but it's one that's already starting to
be met.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. And there's no reason why we can't have first class facilities and
first class maintenance of those facilities.
MR. HART: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: There's no reason. I mean ... uh ... my neighborhood grocery store that
I go to in Maui Meadows, I go down ... urn ...
MR. BERTRAM: Zack's?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Huh?
MR. BERTRAM: You go to Zack's? '" (chuckled) ... The new one?
connecting road from
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, I go down through Wailea. You know,
Piilani to South Kihei Road. What's the one ... urn ... not Kilohana
the next ...
MR. BERTRAM: Okulani.
MR. HART: Okulani.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okulani.
MR. HART: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's a beautiful nice winding little road, tree lined, sidewalked, grassy,
beautiful. It's like Beverly Hills.

- 18-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

June 8, 2006

MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know. And it's because they have a maintenance person in there
maintaining that area, and they've got sprinkler systems put in. But once it's established, it's not that big
a deal to maintain it and I don't know why we can't do that in developing the North-South Collector
Road, any of these greenways that we're developing all over Maui. It's ... there's no excuse.
MR. HART: I agree. You know, Maui is a unique place and someday, you know, we have to realize that all of
our roads should be parkway type roads. I mean at least they should be like Kaahumanu Avenue, you
know, in my view. And ... uh ... you know, the, but it's, again, it's a shift of mindset-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. HART: --that has to ... (inaudible) ...
MR. BERTRAM: High gear.... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, where you put your priorities.
MR. HART: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just wanted to get back to the details because Joe's very right, Madam
Chair. If we don't do something soon, we're gonna be looking at lost opportunities. And I think that
· .. urn ... you know, besides getting this finalized in a more detailed way--and it isn't just a map, you
know, it could be very simply done. If this Council adopts this as County policy, then each TMK that
may be affected, that may be needed for ... urn . .. a greenway, a pathway, whatever is needed,
· .. urn . . . open space corridor, whatever it might be, can be entered in our KNA system, so that
anybody--Parks Department; Public Works looking at a subdivision; Planning Department;
anybody--brings up this TMK, it's gonna be flagged already that County policy is "that a 15-inch strip of
this property will be dedicated in an easement for the purposes of whatever".
MR.

feet.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that way we can safeguard contradictions to this plan from
happening, and I just think that's vital. So I thank you for bringing this forward and I hope that we can
get it to a point where we can actually adopt it as County policy because, you know, Charmaine
· .. urn ... several terms ago, when beach management and beach processes was such a big deal, we had
a lot of sessions in this chamber regarding that, from Chip Fletcher and at the time we had Rob Mullane
and it was fabulous. And they brought forward a coastal erosion map plan, coastal erosion, COMAP.
Coastal Ocean Erosion Map Plan--whatever it is--COMAP, which was done by DLNR and then also our
own Maui County Beach Management Plan. And Charmaine brought forth resolutions for the Council
to adopt these plans as County policy and ... urn ... I don't know how many Department people follow
them or even look at them as County policy.
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MR. HART: Can ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But ... urn ... we have been able to use them as a Council, to adopt and
... urn ... I guess to force the adoption of various ordinances or direction based on-MR. HART: Erosion.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --this adopted County policy.
MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: So ...
MR. HART: I think that that initiative had an awful lot to do with the ... urn ... amendment of the shoreline
setback rules.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, definitely.
MR. HART: And you know, I think that ... in, you know, they're in effect. I mean the erosion rate setback is,
you know, it's ... we have the most sophisticated shoreline setback rules in the whole State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. Maybe the nation, too.
MR. HART: Maybe.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So ... urn ... I don't know how far we--I'll yield, Madam Chair, if others
have questions.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Councilmember Tavares?
TAVARES:

you. I heard this referred to as not

yet,

it ...

report".
MR. HART: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So is it a work in progress or-MR. HART: Oh, no.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --is this a pre-final? ... (chuckled) ...
MR. HART: No. No, it's final in the context of what we were asked to do under contract.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
MR. HART: And you know, as I said, there's detail in the inventory-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. HART: --and there's detail in the master plan for the park, which was done, you know, at that time.
There's been some changes to that; but the open space master plan is really a conceptual plan.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. HART: Okay. All right. And you know, the next phase of it would be to like, for instance, if you wanted
to identify an area say between Keonekai Road and Kealii Alanui.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. HART: And you would basically have to go in there and do a detailed plan that would at least give you an
understanding of, you know, what the ... uh ... scope of the improvements were going to be; what the
length was going to be; and how much it might cost; so that you would be able to, you know, look at it
as let's sayan increment to be able to budget, for instance, as an improvement. But you know, the plan
is there from the point of view of a concept.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. So-MR. BERTRAM: I think. Oh ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --if we took ...
MR. BERTRAM: I was gonna-TAVARES:

sorry.

MR. BERTRAM: --say yes. And just to really on that, basically, what we've mapped out is the roots-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BERTRAM: And so that is something you can include ... (end a/tape, start 2A @ 2:54 p.m.). .. that you
can act on with this extra 15,000 and we hope to access other funds as a result of that is to look at how
these connections, as Chris was saying, either it's more specific to the corridors and what we'd like to
see within those corridors but also the connections to the streetscapes and these types of streetscapes that
we want to include as part of that. But the crucial part right now is that there's roots, so as far as final,
it's final as far as the ... where we'd like this to go and how it's laid out. So that's ... that part, we
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basically have done. I mean there might be one or two other connections that people may want to add in
as part of this process as you went to adopt it. But for the most part, we really did look through every
neighborhood in each community, in each ... along this whole coastline to see where the connections
are and as reflected from the community plan, what they were asking for.
MR. HART: Right. Just as an example, even the concept, where those big X's are?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. HART: Those are kinda like the gateway entries-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
MR. HART: --you know, that we showed at the end there. And, you know, those would have to be designed for
each one of the access points from Piilani Highway to give a sense of identity. But you know, if you
decided that you wanted to do the one at Kealii Alanui, for instance, you know, as a project then the
Parks Department probably would issue it as a contract to do a little ... uh ... to do a study to actually
corne up with a design and basically a cost estimate.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh. So the ... uh ... so it is conceptual in nature as far as what I'm looking at
the South Maui regional parks and open space master plan.
MR. HART: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: But you've got the one for the 44 acres in here?
MR. HART: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So that's ... urn ... conceptual in nature at this point? Or where is ... where is the
Department this plan for that specific acreage?
MR.

Right. Well that, at this
gymnasium was added.

point, you know, the

has been amended

... urn ...

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. HART: And we are, you know, our firm's still working with Warren Unemori's office and we're doing the
environment assessment now and final plan for the park; and we would be processing, moving forward
to process that as a special management area permit. That's where we are with it right now.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So you've, your firm has the contract to do the ... more than just, I mean to work
on the plan for the park?
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MR. HART: Yeah. We did have that actually as, you know, this was a project that was basically undertaken to
kind of study the whole issue of parks and open space and then, you know, we submitted a proposal and
we were--actually, Warren Unemori got the contract to do the ... urn ... design for the park; and we
were hired as the landscape architects.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, I see.
MR. HART: Yeah. To actually implement the design for the park, and we were asked to be the landscape
architects and to do the environmental assessment and process the application for the SMA permit.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So may I ask, on what basis ... or what data was used to determine why fields or
active recreation areas are there as represented? In particular, my interest is in ... urn ... that there are
two, basically three little league fields (baseball) and not a softball field.
MR. HART: Not a softball field.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: When ... and I'd like to know what the date of it is because I understand that there's
quite an active softball league or leagues in Kihei and, you know. I'm just curious as to what, you know,
was there a glean from the Parks Department as to the number of leagues and number of participants in
little league versus softball, which is all year around. Little league, which has a particular season and
what the--I know there's a lot of kids that play little league but I'm not sure about the number of people
who play softball. So was that information (that data) used?
MR. HART: Well we worked very closely together with the Parks Department in terms of the design.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Perhaps what we could do, Ms. Tavares,-MR. HART: I'd have to ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: --is see if we can look up, you know, any of the data.
MR.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. I'm just really curious because when fields and stuff are built, you know, I
hear from the softball community about when are we gonna have a softball field around this area (like a
regulation one) and we had this fight ... uh ... discussion--excuse me--about Keopuolani Park. When
it was first drawn out, there were no softball fields on it.
MR. HART: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: And it was because this body ... urn ... when, in looking at the master plan,
questioned, you know, where are the softball fields? And up until that time, the only regulation field
was at Papohaku. The only regulation softball field was there, and everything else was you played
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softball on little league fields, which is a baseball configuration; and there is a difference between a
softball field and a baseball field. So I'm, you know, I'm just wondering that and I hope that we're not
gonna leave this segment out-MR. HART: No.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --because it is one of ... urn ... where adults play softball and you don't find very
many adults playing baseball to the same extent that they play softball. So it should be that we ... I
think we should pay attention to that fact that there are quite a number of softball players.
MR. BERTRAM: I ... could I just say, you're right. I mean in our public participation part of this, most of the
attention really seemed to be on the greenways and the trails; but inevitably, it seemed like at about
everyone, basically, softball did come up as part of the discussion in looking--just as you said--at these.
But I think what Chris is saying is right, is that we're working with Parks Department and really
looking, they were looking at creating this park as an adjunct to the schools, and that they would be
using the schools in that sense. So I think there was a very heavy emphasis on that, that this would be
something that both these schools could use. But I agree with you that, as this ... this park has morphed
already, with the addition of a gym and the deletion of these tennis courts, I think it behooves the
Council to take a good look at it again and make these things known. And it could be part of this
adoption, that you actually talk about the ... urn ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. And I guess I haven't been participating in this whole process. I'm sure
there's some logical reasons, but I would like to see at least one regulation softball field in here because
it is gonna be used by the school and those kids play softbalL And ... urn ... eventually, we'll have a
junior leagues down there in softball because it's in MIL sport, an HHSAA sport in girl's softball, so we
should be providing that facility for that use as well as the other uses.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And I think you had a comment, Mr. Buck?
MR. BUCK: Yeah. There has been, I think when they went, the regional concept of this park was there
... urn ... there was an idea at one time that little league was gonna move
to ... urn ... the new
park and then we would keep the softball and maybe redo the softball field.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: At Kalama?
MR. BUCK: At Kalama Park, correct. Some recent discussions and they may have changed since the last time
I already talked to them about maybe over a year ago. What they kinda want to do because we were
gonna move, basically, the light ... one of the soccer fields-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
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MR. BUCK: --up on top and move the soccer and football up on top with the lighted, and reconfigure Kalama
Park for all little league because that's kinda what the little league community wanted. They wanted us
to reconfigure the park a little bit, put up permanent fencing to meet their needs ... uh ... 'cause we do
have a conflict between the softball and little league. One has a mound and one doesn't have a mound,
just the type of activities. So in our general plan, we could look at maybe rethinking the fields up to just
making it strictly for softball. We're also looking at one of the fields to make it a regulation baseball
field. The one at Kalama Park ... uh ... basically, we've had hardball down there and, but we'll be
looking at the possibility of having an additional lighted baseball field in the County because we only
have one lighted baseball field and that's the stadium. One of the things that we were looking at is the
possibility of having a lighted baseball field at ... down in South Maui because of the weather because
we have used Kalama Park in the past. When there's a rainout at War Memorial, they go either play at
Kalama or at ... um ... Lahaina. I know it's one of the areas. As far as that, there was some comments
about the tennis courts. Again, that whole area is not being eliminated. It's just not in this first phase of
the park. We basically ... uh ... the scope of work doesn't include that area on the outside of the
drainage gulch there. We are looking, still showing some outside courts. We don't know if we want
basketball. One of the other thinking were ... was that if we move the baseball or reconfigured Kalama
Park, we would have more room at Kalama Park to maybe build additional tennis courts to have
... um ... more tennis courts there and build a more of a tennis complex there. I'm just getting this
information. I don't play a lot of tennis but that was some of the input from the tennis community.
Instead of having the courts split into two areas--it makes it a little bit harder if we were having a
tournament or a league play--that the idea or thinking was maybe we would put additional courts at
Kalama Park, so that was the thinking. That area is not totally eliminated from the recycling center. If
you look at the plan, there is some areas that's showing outdoor courts. We were even thinking about
maybe doing a basketball/volleyball court combination. There's talk about the possibility of that area
using the natural terrain to build a new skateboard park up there. So we haven't had anything in the
conceptual design end of ... uh ... as far as the phase of work that's being currently done for that park.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Yeah, thank you. And just one other thing I wanted to ask about. In the back
of the plan, you have the section about park assessment, your Appendix C, which is on Page 79, and
... um . .. you start, I think that's quoting part of the existing park assessment section of the
Subdivision Code 18.16. I just want to bring attention to this. That the purpose statement should be
listed up there at the top to be really clear, what park assessment is for ... um ... we are ... uh ... the
staff and Council Services is preparing a very historic document which tracks park assessment from its
inception and all the amendments that have occurred. And as I have mentioned before,
quite
concerned about the so-called policy of only accepting money because they want money to build the
regional park. And park assessment's money was not, I mean park assessment was primarily for
subdivision park needs, and that's why it's in the Subdivision Code. So I believe that there is a ... one
case, at least, where this is being challenged as far as the Department not wanting to accept land and
only active recreation parks. I don't know how many others there are. Maybe Mr. Buck knows if
there's more than one that's either being contested or whatever. Is there more than one?
MR. BUCK: You know, I think you're talking, the only one I know of as being contested is the Sturtz property.
We accepted the design of the ... um ... greenway.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Db-huh.
MR. BUCK: The problem that we're really having is you have a 10,000 square foot lot and the boundary line is
the bottom of a drainage gu1ch-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Db-huh.
MR. BUCK: --so you only had about 5, 000 square feet of buildable space on your lot and we didn't think that
it was really appropriate to give credit for 5, 000 square feet of somebody's property as park credit. I
think that's kinda how we ... one of the reasons why we kinda declined giving them park credit because
it actually was giving credit to the property owner's property. Because if you looked at the plan, the
boundary lines of the two adjacent lots are actually in the middle going up the drainage gulch.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Db-huh.
MR. BUCK: And one of the things we were trying to convince some people is that even though it can be a nice
day in Kihei, there will be water--and I've seen it in my years working in Kihei--that there will be three
or four feet of water coming down that gully if there's a big rain up in Kula.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Db-huh.
MR. BUCK: So that was one of the reasons why we didn't want to accept the credit, was the fact that they have
a 10,000 square foot lot. I'm not too sure about how ... the different ratings for planning. I'm not
really up to that but ... uh ... it required it to have like a 10,000 square foot lot or whatever it is; but if
you really look at the play-out, only about 5,000 is gonna be buildable on that lot, and the rest of it is
gonna be part of the drainage gulch. That's the reason why we, that was one of the reasons why we did
not give credit.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So where does this stand as far as providing that connection as described in this
plan?
MR. BUCK: Well we didn't, we kept, we told, basically,
my understanding, we told
developer
was a good plan to leave that greenway through that but we were not gonna give them a credit.

it

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Whynot?
MR. BUCK: Because it was part of the ... uh ... the other ... uh ... because it was the drainage.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well it's part of the nonconforming, it would produce a nonconforming lot for
building.
MR. BUCK: Basically. Basically.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well I guess I'll let them handle it but I sure hope that we're gonna have that
easement through there to do that connection. And even if it's not active recreation--you know, and I
guess they'll look at that--that that be considered, maybe not in this particular case but in other cases,
that passive park areas are also considered valuable park assets and not just active parks.
MR. BUCK: I'm not gonna really disagree with you on that but I think it's because of the way the lots were
laid out and trying to get park credit for part of the lot that belongs, you know, having the greenway but
the greenway actually cuts in the property. So like I said, we looked at some of the lots; and if you'd
just take away the gulch, there would be only about 5,000 square feet of buildable space and I think that
area was zoned for, I don't know ifit was 10,000 and then ... urn ... 10,000 square feet but then also
they were gonna do a little playground but to get that playground area, they were gonna cut some of
those 10,000 square foot lots down to 7,500-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BUCK: --to get ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, I'm sure there's more to the story-MR. BUCK: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: --than appears; but hopefully, that they'll fix it ... or figure it out in such a way that
we will still have that connection through as a North-South alignment, I guess. Oh no, East-West.
MR. BERTRAM: East-West.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Whatever, East-West running through that.
MR. BERTRAM: Mauka-Makai.
TAVARES: Mauka-Makai...
. .. to connect
some of the greenways and
that. It
be a terrible shame for the County and its Departments not to pay attention to this particular plan
because there has been a lot of community effort. I've been in and out of it for over a number, like ten
or fifteen years perhaps.
MR. BERTRAM: I have that - - - - from-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Or longer.... (chuckled) ...
MR. BERTRAM: --fifteen years ago .... (chuckled) ...
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. And I think it's a great plan and the interconnectivity is outstanding, and we
should be looking at this as a model for all of our communities. For some, it's too late. We can't get
those connections. But in Kihei, we still have the opportunity to do that and do everything we can to
ensure that these spaces or these corridors remain available for public use, I think is critical to the area as
well as to our entire island. Thank you.
MR. BERTRAM: Just ... could I follow up on? Just ... and I understand, you know, because I was part of the
contested case hearing. I went and testified at that point for this particular piece. And these ideas were
brought up and I understand, you know, all these various rules and regulations and things that ... that
they're all looking at. But I, and I think if you took, if you remember this, one of the pictures in our
presentation show a drainageway that actually does have water in it, running all the time; and a way it
can be designed so that you still have a safe walkable, bikeable, you know, corridor even
accommodating a constant flow of water if you needed that. But I think the most important thing with
this is that once this is adopted, just as you're saying, we can start looking at these rules and regulations
and not use them as a barrier but actually show how we can then accommodate these things.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Councilmember Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Buck, during your opening statement,
you commented something to the effect that you, you know, you liked the concept in terms of the
... uh ... the open ... uh ... the master plan for open space. In your continued discussion, you also
indicated that one of the concerns that you had was, and you cited the bikeways and the maintenance
needs. Other than that specific maintenance item, does the Department take a position in the master plan
itself?
MR. BUCK: I don't know the overall Department. I'll just preface this ... urn ... I'll just give you my
feelings about it. I cannot speak for the entire Department right now because I've even
, like I
said, a few years ago when Chris first did this project, I really liked it. I think the concept of what
they're trying to do is a great idea. I support a lot of projects in the past but now that I wear a different
hat, I ... uh ... and unfortunately, some of the projects that I've supported in the past and are the same
projects that are starting to bite me. It's because we never thought about the backend. One of the,
give you a great example right now is the bike path (the Paia bike path) that goes around the, you know,
around the airport. I mean it was a great idea but now when you've got the grass six feet high, who's
supposed to mow it. I can only think I can get a couple guys with weed eaters to mow it. So I mean
that's--or if you build a bike path, you know, when somebody builds ... glass or breaks a beer bottle or
rocks get kicked up or leaves ... uh ... I don't think we really thought about how to maintain it or at
least getting the equipment to maintain it. I think we may have solved ... uh ... eventually, we'll solve
some of those issues. I think in our Budget there is a ... uh ... a ... urn ... brush-cutter type mower
that can do that type of work. I can't really take a mower that mows park to go out on the side of the
roads and mow but I think we're gonna address that. I think that's the main issue that I would have is
that it's a great idea. I think ... I believe in the concept, personally, I--because I wear a different hat
now is that I want to be sure that we have this, when we have this nice beautiful park, or parkway, or
entrance, it stays that way. And then ... and I think we're getting there. I think, you know, we're
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starting to develop some relationships and some partnerships. Piikea is one of 'em where the ... we are
not maintaining the medial strip that the shopping center is. I really have a vision that the whole Piilani
Highway in Kihei with the Rl water should be at least somewhat landscaped; but again, my biggest
issue or my biggest question is how do we maintain it once we do a lot of plantings. First of all, you'll
probably have to get a right-of-way from the, you know, an agreement with the State in the right-of-way;
but once we did that, my only question has always been and this has always been my dream ... urn ...
is how are we gonna maintain it? Or how is it gonna be maintained? Do we work with community
groups? Do we get the staff to do it? I am, you know, we were looking at maybe the possibility of a
work line but because of their problems with staffing that that might not be an option, you know, to
increase them. So I, like I said, I support the concept but again is once we get this beautiful entryway,
we want to keep it that way. We don't want it to look trashed.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Have ... then are you considering coming up with your list of concerns and
forwarding 'em to Mr. Hart, who we now, incidentally ... uh . . . we now have a face to the word
partners.
MR. BERTRAM: ... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It's nice to see you sit there. If you could provide a list of your concerns to
Mr. Hart so they can ... your issues can be addressed, so that we're able to come out with some kind of
a position of support for the project itself?
MR. BUCK: I think we can. It's something we could sit down with Chris. I mean we've worked with, together
in the past on certain issues but I think I've, Chris has heard my comments once before about the
backend (what we're gonna do once we do it).
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. And Mr. Hart, the project we're looking at, the proposal
we're looking at is like three years old already, and for, especially for Kihei, three years means a hell of
a difference .... (chuckled) ... So you know, have you had the opportunity to try to crosscheck some
of these priorities that were listed? Like in other words the discussion with Member Tavares terms of
the priorities of the activities. Three years ago, maybe these listings of priorities was appropriate then.
It could differ now.
MR. HART: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the fact that Administration has thrown in a gymnasium, you know, like
even sites that need even more so to reevaluate and reprioritize.
MR. HART: Right. Councilman Mateo, yeah, we haven't ... uh ... you know, we did the plan (basically, the
master plan) and it was essentially done for a prior Administration; and we ... we are working through
the Parks Department, through the Parks Planner (Patrick Matsui) in terms of communication. But there
was never any ... uh ... adoption of the plan; but you know, now ... the information, there's a lot of
basic information that's very valid and ... uh ... you know, the ... uh ... if the Council is considering
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adopting the plan, you know, definitely we would certainly be prepared to update the information. I
think some of the population data too would have to be updated, you know, and so on. So certainly we
would do that definitely and we, you know, from the point of view of the Parks Department, I ... I, we
have along the way worked together with the Administration to try to familiarize them with this and
discuss it, so we certainly could do that. We're definitely willing to do that. I think it's a very important
document. I, again, think that it's not too late to consider doing something similar. Not that we have to
be the consultants, but somebody should be looking at the other areas of Maui. Specifically, I really
think the West Maui area because of the coastal aspects of it would be appropriate to think about doing
something like this.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
information--

Uh-huh.

I thank you and it's just that a lot of the comparisons or data

MR. HART: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --is essentially 2002.
MR. HART: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And ... uh ... you know, in four years, you could make-MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --perhaps even a stronger case because not much has really happened since
then.
MR. HART: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So by using more current data, the point comes out even more clear and the
deficiency in meeting your recreational needs become even more vivid, so that's just a recommendation.
Thank you.
MR.

Thank you.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. And you had something to add, Mr. Buck?
MR. BUCK: Well I think--and I apologize if I missed it in the report--but there's one new element that we
should be starting to look at and it is kind of one of our number one problems, is maybe we should start
looking at in our whole master plans, what are we gonna do with dogs? And maybe looking at creating
some dog parks in each of the areas because that is a number one issue with our softball players, when
they're going out and diving for a catch and-MR. BERTRAM: Uh-oh.
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MR. BUCK: --I don't need to explain more what the reactions are to those people. But that's a growing need
and the type of community we have ... uh ... no backyards for the animals. A lot of people do take
their dogs into the parks but they also like to let them run around, and I think one of the things we may
have to look at in future parks. It's kind of hard in existing parks. Maybe we can work something out;
but in the future, when we start planning new parks or getting new lands for parks, that's one of the areas
we should really look at is develop ... uh ... they call 'em leashless parks, and that's a big concern
right now.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Bark parks.
MR. BUCK: Barkparks, yeah, or leashless, where you don't have to follow the leash law.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair would just like to mention too with regard to the gymnasium. Actually, that
issue came through this committee and so it was a recommendation that we got from the community that
we actually adopted a resolution. I think that--I don't know if you were on the committee then--but
anyway, we got the resolution basically supporting a gymnasium for South Maui because there had been
so many demands, so that did actually come in. Mr. Bertram?
MR. BERTRAM: Okay. And just to follow up on what you were saying as far as, you know, actually, you
know, this was done in 2003 as you're saying and there was a lot of community input at that point; and
the KCA has been following up on this, as far as the priorities, trying to follow up on them and make
sure ... and I think the gymnasium was part of that as well.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. BERTRAM: But I would also like to emphasize that what needs to be brought to the table is Public Works
because a major part of this whole idea is tying in our streetscapes and these entrances and our roadways
as part of this whole open space system. And they're also the ones that are actually in charge of the
North-South Collector corridor, so they need to be part of this as well because this is something that
we've been ... a lot and a lot and a lot of discussions that we always seem to be going over the same
things over and over and over again ... urn . . . so they really need to be brought
as part of this
because they have some very, some standards that will not accommodate a lot of those designs that you
saw the beautiful beautifications and stuff like that that we're trying to get implemented but we can't
because ofthe Public Works standards that they have for their roadways and their streets.
MR. HART: Can I, Madam Chair, may I mention one thing?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. HART: You know, John, I really appreciate, you know, your discussion about the importance of ... uh ...
the maintenance aspects and I think that when we actually go through the process of looking at a
project--it could be a length of ... uh ... let's say a bikeway--that we actually would establish a budget
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for the construction (the planning and construction) of the bikeway; but also you could basically give a
pretty good budget estimate as to what it would cost to buy equipment and personnel to maintain it. You
know, I think that that's something that should be always included in the cost of developing a facility
such as this.
MR. BERTRAM: And in addition to that, as Mr. Buck knows, we've ... uh ... KCA has been working with
the Parks Department I guess in the last six months or so, in creating the kind of a volunteer core to
actually work with the Parks Department to really identify a lot of these things and start working on 'em.
Bob and Lisa Richardson, who created this trail that we just dedicated, have been working with them to
look at ways that we can inter-react and get more of the community involvement, especially as Chris
was talking about, as we develop this greenway system in people's own backyards. That ... this is their
backyard. So if we already have the type of ... of, already that it's set up, so that as it's developed, they
get to be part of it and they get to actually also help maintain it. People want to. They get to give
something back, and it gives them a sense of pride and ownership in their own community when it's not,
you know, "the County should". It's "I will". I will help to take this on. I will help to make my
community and my neighborhood look nicer, and it would be great if this is a part of the actual finished
plan that we actually already have included, the types of structures that would allow for this type of
volunteer effort to ... to be with the Parks Department as well.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I would like to remind people too that we do have the adopt-a-park program. I think Sue
Kiang also ... uh ... is heavily involved in that. We also have a lot of community organizations that do
maintain on a regular basis a lot of our park areas and even some of our roadways for roadway
beautification. We have people all over that even maintain drainageways. So ... and I see one of the
members in the audience too of our disabled community, so I would also like us to remember that
because of the accessibility, and I know that Mr. Anand, who's in the audience, was very instrumental in
Paia for actually providing for handicapped accessibility on the sidewalk and working with the
Department of Transportation. We always have to be mindful that whatever we accept ... um ... if it's
too great a slope or if there's areas that aren't accessible .. . (end of tape, start 2B @ 3:24 p.rn.). ..
citizens, we have to really be very cognizant and particularly with our consent decree, with regard to
ADA standards, and making that a part of our accessibility to all of our park and greenway and
streetscape facilities. One other thing that I would like to ask Mr. Hart or I guess you, Joe, is that "what
is the timeline that we are looking at?" because
hearing a sense of urgency particularly with regard
to some of the areas that may not be available the future. Is there something in terms of the time line
that you can give us? Or are there actions that you believe this committee could take, whether it be in
the form of a resolution or urging the Administration or the Planning Commission to just simply
... uh ... I guess hold off or preserve certain areas when they're doing decision-making because some
of these items may actually be coming forward in the near future, and because it may take us a little
while to get this, you know, actually adopted, I want to know your thoughts and look at what timeline.
MR. BERTRAM: Well you know, as you're saying, there are a variety of things that you could do if you ...
if--I just feel maybe even if you just focused initially on the North-South Collector corridor; and again, I
do have a list of TMKs you can take a look at. But if you're talking about, you know, I don't know if
you're saying, you know, months or years before this could be adopted, then you would want to look
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primarily at the North-South Collector right now--right--because this is going to be the main trunk that
does connect the whole community with a walking and biking path that would allow, you know, all the
way through. So I think ... if there was some kind of interim measure that you needed to take right
away, the two things I would see would be: 1. the North-South Collector, in making sure that we have
an easement that goes all the way through; and then 2. working with Parks Department to really making
sure that any other connections that are on this. So to me really the most ... the best thing would be to
just get this whole thing on a map as soon as you can because then everything else would flow from
there. You know ... um ... 'cause if we get the connector but we don't have these other connectors,
well we've lost some; and I think that this keeps coming back around. I mean we could take interim
steps but the sooner this is all there, the sooner we can start ... the other things start to flow from that,
you know, whether it's the easements that we need to get or the park assessments that we need to address
or any of these other issues, so ... and even working with Public Works, know that this ... because in
this plan is the whole streetscape Part II. We're working right now with Public Works on Ohana Road
and how we're gonna redesign that and ... and putting in a roundabout instead of a stoplight, so all of
these things go back to "is there a planT' Is there anything official? Is there anything that's policy that's
been determined by the Council? And right now, there isn't.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And that's basically where I'm going with this, that if there are other more ... uh ...
critical details that need to be flushed out, whether it's on KCAs part or the community in meetings, I'm
more concerned about trying to move forward some initiative to actually assist you and really that
honors the work that's been done in this study; and do it as quickly as possible.
MR. BERTRAM: As quickly as possible, yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Madam Chair. You know, with all the money that we've
spent, the GIS capabilities that this County has right now, they could take this plan and in a week's time
have this all mapped out on the GIS system. I mean ... right, Chris?
MR.

Yeah, it's possible. Sure.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I ...
MR. HART: We have a lot of it available electronically as well. So you know, it's not that it couldn't ... I
mean they wouldn't have to scan the material or anything like that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. Right. I mean it's no reinvention of anything. It's just click, click,
click on the computer. So maybe we could, through this committee, send a request to the Administration
that they take this plan and these specific maps and site them on a GIS program, so that we have it in a
more detailed format-MR. HART: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: --that we could then use ... urn ... and I don't see, you know, getting this
finalized--and correct me if I'm wrong, Joe--but I don't see ... because you guys are the ones that are
gonna be doing the final work, I don't see this taking a whole lot oftime. And you know, Chris has done
the meat of the work already; so ... urn ... you know, I can foresee us adopting this in the very near
future. And in the meantime, have the Administration get all this on the GIS and pump it out so that
we've got definitive roads, TMKs, and actual square footage of what we need here. And we're gonna
probably need some assistance from Chris on this because, you know, these red arrows don't say how
wide it is or anything.
MR. HART: I know. I know. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: So it needs to be a little bit more specific.
MR. HART: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But in regards, aside from that issue, and I know we want to wind up here
... urn . . . I'd like to know . . . because I was not on the Council when you passed a resolution in
regards to the gym.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm looking at this ... urn ... you know, we went from a 150 acre
regional park to a 44 acre regional park and now we're narrowing down the uses even more. On this
44 acre park, we had six ball fields, six tennis courts, a community center, and an amphitheatre-VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Can you use your mike?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --as well as a picnic area.
MR. BERTRAM: Oh, your mike.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Michelle, can you use your microphone?
Ranting on, I figured you could hear me .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Oh, I'm sorry.
. . . (chuckled) ... Actually, it's in my way. That's why I moved it. '" (chuckled) ... And so now,
instead of six tennis courts, we have a recycling center. And I was not at all in favor of that and argued
with the Public Works Director about it and he assured me it's gonna be visually pleasing and that it
won't take up all six courts, and that maybe only two courts are gonna be lost; but that remains to be
seen. So I would like to know how much space are we gonna lose to the gym? And ... let's just start
with that.
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MR. HART: We have all that, Councilwoman. Yes ... uh ... it's available and it really wouldn't be difficult to
update this plan in the context of the revised master ... or plan for the park. I don't know exactly. I
can't give you information about the square footage of the gym right here and, you know ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. But just off the top of your head, Chris, are we gonna lose one ball
field?
MR. HART: I think actually, it's more like--with parking--I think, we lose two. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. HART: Now, you know, I might be wrong but I think that's ... that seems to be what I recall.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so then I'm wondering also ... urn ... we hear that Kihei's gonna
get a high school-MR. BUCK: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --and it could happen within a couple of years. Would that high school
have a gym? And is the purpose of this gym to fill in for the loss ... for the lack of a gym because we
don't have a high school? And is the gym gonna be used primarily for the intermediate school next
door? And you know, I want to know ... (chuckled) ... where the benefit to the general public is?
MR. BUCK: Let me try to see if I can answer that for you. Lanai has two gyms--one high school gym, one
County gym. Hana has one gym, but that's a high school gym. Lahaina has two gyms--one for the
public and one for the high school. Central, I lose track of how many is in here. East District has two
... three, two County gyms, no, more than two. I lost track of that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: They got enough.
MR. BERTRAM: Yeah. Even Molokai has two gyms. Okay. South district has zero gyms. Okay. Right now,
about two times a year, because for some reason all the kids Kihei like to play basketball. We have
about 400-500 kids who play in a league all on the outdoor courts. That's one of the reasons why we're
looking at a gymnasium for them, a small one for right now. Without any intention ... because when
we had talked about the gymnasium, we knew that the high school was probably 10-15 years down the
road. There was a need for the community to have a gymnasium because they playa lot of leagues
outdoor courts. We do also have adult leagues that play in the outdoor courts but one of the problems
we're having with these adult leagues now, is that we cannot find officials. And the reason we cannot
find officials is because the guys who we're using, are getting ... uh ... their knees are giving out
because of running up and down on the outdoor courts and trying to keep up with all these young
athletes. So there is a need in the district for a gymnasium for the public. Also in the gym, there's also
some additional ... I'll just say classrooms but that is to address some of the needs of the calls that we
get for the wrestling clubs, gymnastics, hula, you know, all that various, I mean we cannot accommodate

- 35-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

Juue 8, 2006

all the calls that we get. So a lot of these youth groups are still using, still working out of people's
garages or renting space someplace else at a horrendous rate. So we're not able to meet all the needs or
the demands that have asked. Now when they build a high school in Kihei, they probably will have a
gymnasium; but again, if you try to use any of the State facilities for County programs, we have a hard
time doing it. But there is a need, there has been a need for about ten years to have a gymnasium. And
... uh ... you know, when you've got 400-500 kids playing two times a year on an outdoor court and
we have to do it early in the mornings (on Saturday mornings) because it becomes too hot. And we're
using like the Kamalii School courts and Kalama Park, so we're using the different courts. So there is a
need because basically South does not, of all the districts in the whole island-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. BUCK: --County does not have a gym.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. I know the little gym in Haliimaile is used a lot and the little tiny
gym up in Kula, it's used all the time by the community and by schools too. So ... but I'm just curious,
you know, how that's gonna change the whole concept of this park.
MR. BUCK: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And ... urn ... so I appreciate that. And I just want to throw in the mix
that ... urn ... and you'll probably be hearing about this soon, John, if you haven't already, but my
office is getting lots of complaints about the noise in the evenings at Kalama. The lights and the noise is
getting unbearable for some people. So ...
MR. BUCK: Yeah, I know. I've gotten some of those complaints too. I mean the lights are supposed to be
going off at 9 and then I don't think that's really umeasonable ... urn ... but I also look at that now
with what the good job that the community has done with KPAC and all that is ... uh ... people are
actually using the park now. I mean a couple of years ago when we had all the problems, nobody
wanted to use the park. So maybe we've done such a good job, maybe we've created a monster at the
other end.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well ...
MR. BUCK: You know if you ... uh ... couple, I mean couple years ago, nobody would have ever thought of
playing volleyball at, you know, in the late evenings at Kalama Park. I'll be honest with you. Nobody,
when it gets ... a lot of people didn't want to use the park during the day, especially down at that end,
because-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
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MR. BUCK: --it's just what was going on. But now that there's ... we've done such a good job of trying to
change that whole element, we got a lot more activities going on there. Maybe that's ... uh ... in a
way, it may be a bad thing for the neighbors; but in a way, in a lot of ways, I think it's a good thing that
people are actually using the park now. Well we need to address it and see how we can be able to
accommodate those people and still provide what the ... some of this community wants to.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I mean certainly it's a good thing that there's more use and I'm
very proud of the fact that Kihei parks are open at night because a lot of our parks are closed at night and
especially in Kihei--because it's so hot during the day--it's the evening when people can really come out
and enjoy physical activity such as skating and volleyball and all of that. But we also have to balance
that with the residential area that is adjacent to the park and respect people's right to peaceful enjoyment
of their home. And I think, you know, after 9 o'clock, it's only fair to expect that things quiet down so
people can get a good night's rest.
MR. BUCK: You know, I'm not gonna disagree with you on that. I figure, we gotta figure out maybe a
program to after 9 o'clock, they have to ... uh ... the park don't close till 10, so how do we eliminate
the noise between 9 and 10? I mean we've been trying to turn off the lights at 9. How do eliminate that
area activity between 9 and 10 because the park basically gets locked up at 10, the bathrooms and
everything else. So I, it's something we may need to work out.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Just put a timer on the lights and turn 'em off at 9 on that one court that's
causing all the noise problems.
MR. BUCK: And from my understanding, that's supposed to be happening and if it isn't, just let me know. If
we gotta back it up to 8:45 just so in case there's a glitch in the electricity, we get a lot of timers going
off, just let us know and we'll call the main office; but we can work it out. If it's still a problem, let me
know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So I would be interested if Mr. Hart could forward whatever
preliminary plans that you've already got going for this regional park, so that there's no surprises at the
end, so we can see what's going on. Again, it's unfortunate that ... urn ... you know, we have such a
gIve
any of it for reclamation
limited amount of space and South Maui has so little park space.
facility and even a gym is kind of discouraging to me.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the other thing, keep in mind, that we do have too is the acreage even though it's
across the street of, you know, on the mauka side of Piilani while it may be difficult, some of the uses,
which are now taking up park space, you know, in this area, such as recycling center, maybe they can be
moved over to another area across the street.
MR. BERTRAM: And I could add in ... uh ...
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I don't think so. I mean they're planning it to go here right now. It
should have been planned, in my opinion, at the sewage treatment plant area where there's plenty of
room and it's an industrial use. Put it there but-CHAIR JOHNSON: And ...
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: --at any rate.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And what I want to focus back on is basically because this was a preliminary
meeting today to address some of the concerns that had been raised and actually move this forward so
that we can implement and actually integrate this into the community plan, what I would like to find out
from the members--in addition to the suggestion made by Councilmember Anderson, with sending a
letter to the Administration--I would like to find out ifthere's any other actions that we can take to help
accelerate or bring this process forward. And so members, are there any other suggestions that you
would have as to what we might do as a committee to actually have this be adopted more quickly.
Member Tavares?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. I think when it's ready to go to adoption or inclusion in the Kihei-Makena
Community Plan that a letter be generated and the item referred to the Planning Committee for the
purposes of having it adopted within the Kihei-Wailea Community Plan ... or Kihei-Makena
Community Plan.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And that's something that we can work on and depending on what Mr. Bertram,
and perhaps with the help of Councilmember Anderson, if we can get this to the point where we can
send it forward, I think it's really important that we move. Councilmember Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I think maybe another thing that we could
do out of this meeting because it was brought up and it is part of ... it's only one example of what this
whole plan is addressing and that's the connectivity of these open space areas ... urn ... that maybe this
committee could send a letter to the Administration in regards to the use of park assessments and that
... urn ... maybe, I know we haven't discussed this
depth or taken a vote or anything, but all you
gotta do is look at the purpose and intent
the ordinance and ... urn . . . maybe send a letter to the
Administration underscoring the fact that our park assessment money is supposed to be spread across the
district and not saved up in one account to take care of one park. I mean many regional parks in this
County were built with bond money, so I don't know why Kihei's park assessments all have to be used
for one park, while the rest of it is ignored.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And I think that in the context of the greater master plan, particularly as it relates to
this issue, I think that we could integrate that wording into a letter that relates specifically to this subject
because I think that with the master plan and actually, I think, addressing the issues that Mr. Buck
brought up of financing, how do we finance? Where is the money going? And obviously, we cannot use
park assessment for operating funds. So I think if you, Ms. Anderson, would be willing to work with
staff in trying to frame the letter as you had described it in the earlier part of the meeting, if there are no
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objections, the Chair will work with Ms. Anderson and staff to perhaps generate some type of
communication to the Administration just generally posing questions so that when this comes back to us
again, we'll have a little bit better idea and perhaps a little bit more information for this committee so
that we can move forward and actually take action because this was not designed to be an action
meeting. It was one for information purposes and to frame why this is on the agenda. So if there are no
objections, that would be the Chair's intent and I think that at this point in time unless there's anything
else ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CHAIR JOHNSON: If you do, as committee members, want to add anything into that, I'm perfectly willing to
add that into any kind of communication to the Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I guess as Mr. Bertram mentioned earlier, I think it
might be an advantage to ... uh ... early on, get some kind of comments from Public Works in terms of
alignment and road use et cetera so that by the time we again have the discussion, we'll have some
constructive recommendations that we could consider instead of like starting at that particular point
when they come before us.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair is more than happy to also work with staff to generate some kind of
comment and feedback from Public Works as well because I think that if we're all moving in the same
direction, we're all on the same page, we could do this ... uh ... in a rather timely basis. And
particularly because the General Plan Advisory Committee is doing their work, maybe what we do, if we
can set a policy already in place, that might help to frame some of their discussions and dialogue as well.
There are ... is there any further input? Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Ijust wanted to thank Joe and Chris for coming and bringing this to us.
MR.

you.

MR. BERTRAM: Oh, happy to.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And for you bringing this forward on your agenda, Madam Chair, so we
can open up the discussion and get moving on this and take it off the shelf and make it a dynamic
working document. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Councilmember Tavares, you had no comment? Well I just want
to thank the members for their participation today and also would like to thank Mr. Hart and
Mr. Bertram. I think that we have a lot of work ahead of us but ... uh ... having seen the Bark Park
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pieces recently on the news and the importance of that, I think that as our communities change, the
needs change. And I think it was ... uh ... can't remember if it was Councilmember Mateo or
Anderson that said two years. It's really a lifetime-MR. BERTRAM: Especially in Kihei. . .. (chuckled) ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: --if you look at the growth in Kihei-MR. BERTRAM: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --because it really changes so rapidly, and the needs and even the demographic of the
population. So I think we're coming a long way and I thank Mr. Buck. So if there are no further
recommendations, I will work with staff and we will generate something so that when this does come
back to us, we'll have a little bit more information. Perhaps you'll have some feedback as well. Thank
you very much, members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT:
MATEO, AND TAVARES)
ACTION:

ANDERSON, JOHNSON,

DEFER.

MR. HART: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: We closed public testimony. There was no other documentation received for the day, so I
thank you and I thank staff for their participation. This meeting of June 8th is hereby adjourned .
. . . (gavel) ...
ADJOURN: 3:48 p.m.
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